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Promoting dignity and independence of people in Wisconsin who are blind or visually impaired.

Mission Statement

The Wisconsin Council of the Blind is a private, ​not-for-profit agency. Its mission is to promote the ​dignity and independence of people in Wisconsin who are blind or visually impaired by providing services, advocating legislation and educating the general public.

The Wisconsin Council of the Blind is funded through individual gifts, grants, an annual white cane campaign, and proceeds from endowments established through bequests.

President’s Message 

Dear Friends of the White Cane,

This year has been a busy and productive one for Council members and staff. It seems that only a short time has passed since I wrote my first letter to you as President just one year ago. However, as I review the happenings and highlights I want to share with you, I am very pleased and somewhat surprised to note the many activities and accomplishments of the Council during the past twelve months.

During the past two or three years, it became very clear our old building was too small to enable our current programs to grow and to plan for new services. Early in January, when we learned of the availability of a larger building in an excellent location, we began the process that led to its purchase. We felt it would be perfect for our current needs and provide additional space for new programs and the staff they will require. The purchase of our new building on Williamson Street and sale of our Main Street facility went smoothly and on July 9 we moved to our new location. Less than two weeks later on July 20, more than 200 guests joined us at an Open House and Dedication ceremony.

Our Capital Campaign to raise three million dollars has begun and it is with a great deal of pride and pleasure that I report that pledges of nearly fifty thousand dollars, to be paid over the next three years, have been collected from Council members and staff. Before the public phase of the campaign begins next April, Council members, along with Gary Goyke, our Capital Campaign Director, will be contacting foundations and other groups and individuals who are able to make substantial gifts.

Last May, Council members and staff held a seminar in Wausau for blind and visually impaired residents of North-Central Wisconsin titled “Access To Independence.” Council members volunteered their time to present topics which included learning about low vision, independent living, technology, recreation and legislation. We hold one seminar each year in a different area of the state, and Council members and staff who participate look forward to planning next year’s event. We meet the people who benefit from our programs and we value the opportunity to exchange ideas and discuss solutions to problems we all face as blind and visually impaired individuals.

In August, our booth at the State Fair gave us an opportunity to distribute literature describing our own programs as well as information about other services throughout the state. Thousands of names were written in braille, and many questions about vision loss were answered. Our display of adaptive equipment is always popular.

Each year in November, we hold an Awards Banquet to recognize the achievements of blind college and technical school students with scholarships, and to honor an individual with the Louis Seidita Distinguished Service Award. We also present a special award to an employer of a blind or visually impaired individual.

To touch upon the highlights of a year’s activities by nineteen Council members and a staff of eleven in such a short space is an impossible but pleasurable challenge. The work of our standing committees who provide business, personal and home improvement loans, who produce quarterly issues of our newsletter, THE COUNCIL COURIER, and who monitor and propose legislation has not even been mentioned. As you read this Annual Report, I know that you will agree with me the Wisconsin Council of the Blind is taking the most direct route to mapping the way to a better future.

Without your contributions to our Annual White Cane Campaign or your bequests and contributions to our endowment funds, none of our work would be possible. I offer my sincere thanks for your past support and hope you will continue to help us in the future.

‑With Warmest Regards, 

Virginia DeBlaey, President

Executive Director’s Message 

by Richard Pomo

It doesn’t seem possible that one year has gone by since our last report, but in checking my diminishing hairline and with another birthday, I find it is true. What a great year this has been for the Council! While we, like you, certainly recognize the tragic events of September 11, we also celebrate the resiliency of the human spirit, and the never-ending courage that Americans possess. We also observe this same resiliency in our day-to-day contacts with people who are experiencing significant sight loss. We take a great deal of pride in assisting people in their efforts to continue to function and regain a sense of independence and self-worth. While we believe that technology plays a significant part in assisting blind or visually impaired persons to achieve independent and full lives, we also recognize that low tech items, or the opportunity to talk about one’s concerns, cannot be overlooked. I’d like to take a few moments to highlight several of the programs and services we plan to continue and/or initiate in the coming year. A full listing of the services provided by the Council will be noted on subsequent pages.

The assistive devices program is often the first contact that people who are experiencing sight loss have with the Council. For many it is difficult to come to the “store that serves the blind;” so often it becomes a life-changing experience. Our store does not simply establish a process that creates the sale of items to people with vision problems. It creates an opportunity for people to explore items that can help them do old things in new ways.

For some, a hand-held magnifier that allows them to read their own mail, or a much more elaborate device such as a CCTV, which magnifies such things as books or newspapers on a screen, provides that first step to independence and feelings of self sufficiency. For others, it may simply be that deck of cards with large numbers that allows them to continue to be part of their bridge group. Still for others, it may be the talking clock radio that for the first time allows them to determine what time the alarm goes off on their own. These and many other items are made available for individuals who come to our store or can be shipped throughout the state. The Council sells items at slightly over cost, allowing us to cover the cost of shipping.

With the generous contribution of several people, we have been able to establish a computer training lab. We began our first class in November of this year. Our goal is to provide classes that will meet individual needs and take into consideration the type of assistive technology that each may need. Classes will be kept small to ensure individual attention. 

Screen readers give voice to the printed text that appears on the computer screen, while print enlargement software allows people with limited vision to continue using the print screen on the computer. Too often, individuals purchase software that makes the computer accessible to them, but with no support in using it when they get home. Our goal is to allow persons who are blind or visually impaired computer use in whatever way will help them most.

The low vision evaluation and the rehabilitation teaching programs of the Council are both designed to help people deal realistically with ​barriers that can confront individuals with fading vision. The low vision therapist focuses on helping individuals maximize their remaining sight through a professional evaluation. Introduction of such considerations as lighting, magnification, and other assistive devices often break down those barriers that can affect a person’s ability to function independently. 

Rehabilitation teaching simply allows individuals the opportunity to be served in their homes with a focus on problems that suddenly arise from vision loss. Such simple things as helping people mark their stoves so that they can tell the temperature, or assistance in the organization of their  kitchens can provide greater self-esteem and independence to the newly blind. Basic teaching of braille can help some folks learn to label and identify such important things as medicine. 

We look forward to another exciting and productive year of providing service. Our deep felt thanks to all of you who have been so supportive of the Council over the years. 

Programs & Services
Public Education

The WCB is strongly committed to the ​simple goal of improving the public’s knowledge and acceptance of vision loss, vision impairment and blindness. We regularly provide relevant materials and information to schools, libraries, church groups, businesses, seniors, eye care specialists, the media and low vision support groups throughout the state.

We have conducted focus groups to help us listen directly to the needs of people who are blind or visually impaired. We welcome  all ​suggestions to improve, update and expand our educational messages.

The WCB is committed to four long-term information goals: increased information about and for people who are blind, technology training, employment opportunities, and ​public transportation. The demand for ​information grows each year and we always evaluate our message to ensure we meet the needs in the state.

Assistive Devices

The age of computerization and technology continues to provide more everyday tools and devices for people who are blind to use at home, work and play. Computers with voice synthesized screen readers are only one of the exciting tools available. Small, hand-held devices can record and store phone numbers or lists for shopping. We continue to seek from around the world the best in simple basic household items and advances in communication, which level the playing field for people who are blind or visually impaired.

The WCB takes great pride in providing over $250,000 worth of assistive devices to the people of Wisconsin who request items. We sell these items at cost. The staff we have are excellent in answering questions or solving problems people experience. Perhaps this is because some of our staff are blind and have firsthand experience with the assistive devices. Our expanded product showroom at our new offices allow us to display these latest advances in technology and new practical items in a more inviting atmosphere.

Loans Program

The Endowment Fund at the WCB continues to grow through bequests from friends who have passed away. A portion of our endowment fund is used for low interest loans to legally blind residents of Wisconsin.

Five types of loans are available: business, home improvement, personal, technology, and parent/child technology. Our Business Loans Committee gives serious consideration to any plan that increases the borrower's net income. Individuals with a sound plan for starting or expanding an existing business are eligible.

The misconceptions, myths and prejudices that persist about blind people make it difficult for some people to secure capital through ordinary channels. The program is designed to help blind people become independent, not to make a profit for WCB. We are proud of the results of our effort in providing a means of employment for so many blind individuals. Since this program was established in 1964, we have issued business loans totaling over $7,210,000. 

The Home Improvement Loan Program, established in 1974 by using a portion of our Antoinette Hoeger Dohmen Memorial Fund, has made it possible for blind persons to make needed repairs and improvements on their ​residences. Loans totaling $1,320,000 have been granted.

The Personal Loan Program, begun in 1990, allows a legally blind person to purchase tangible items. Loans totaling $225,000 have been granted since the program’s inception. The Technology Loan Program and Parent/ Child Technology Loan Program are new ​offerings by WCB. Our own success with the Internet and ​computers for communication taught us the value of technology for people who are blind. Information about these programs is starting to make it into the living rooms of Wisconsin families … please spread the word.

Legislative Advocacy

Legislative advocacy has always been one of the primary missions of the WCB, and we have always participated vigorously in the legislative process. We take part in special committees, legislative ​hearings, budget discussions and bill drafting. The Wisconsin Council of the Blind is presently taking special interest in the budget and policies of the following agencies: Department of Public Instruction, Department of Workforce Development, Department of Transportation, and the Department of Health and Family Services. These agencies provide a myriad of services to the blind and visually impaired citizens in our state and we are vigilantly involved in helping to shape the best public policy.

WCB is seriously reviewing the Wisconsin Sales Tax law as it affects sales of assistive devices for the visually impaired. We hope to help reduce these taxes for all in need. Your suggestions and ideas are always welcome. Please give us a call to get involved.

More accomplishments for 2001 WCB programs and services

• 1,201 white canes provided to state residents at no charge

• 197 volunteers provided thousands of volunteer service hours

• 413 people directly served by rehabilitation, Braille and mobility and  orientation programs

• 60,715 miles logged on Wisconsin roads by WCB staff, Council members and volunteers

• 148 presentations at schools, hospitals, independent living centers, civic groups, clubs, symposiums and corporations

• 1,100 people served at WCB seminars in Wisconsin

• $250,000 of assistive devices provided to Wisconsin residents at cost

• $1,000 scholarships provided to 6 college or technical school students

• 36,000 information and referral calls received

• 89 related groups collaborated with to ensure individual services

• 26 radio, newspaper and TV interviews on the subject of vision loss, blindness and coping with those conditions

The Legacy Circle: 

How we fund our programs and services

Our founders’ fundraising philosophy was that the Wisconsin Council of the Blind should seek a variety of funding from private sources. They believed the success of the concept “blind people helping blind people” would be more meaningful if private citizens and organizations ​supported its endeavors, rather than only soliciting government assistance. We maintain this philosophy today.

Beneficiary gifts from the wills of 217 people who believed in what we do are what has financially sustained us since 1952. These gifts are placed in an endowment fund and are used to secure the future of our basic services and programs. The proceeds of our endowment fund are the mainstay of our ​program and service support.

On November 10, 2000 the WCB created a Legacy Circle to help organize, recognize and increase gifts to the Wisconsin Council of the Blind. The membership of the Legacy Circle is open to any individuals who commit to include the WCB in their will. We hope all of you reading this can give consideration to helping our efforts. The first person to join our Legacy Circle was Mr. Stan Nelson, our former executive director. Planned giving is an important part of our future. Your gift will continue to benefit blind people long after all of us have departed this earth. You may call us and let us know that the Council is a part of your will and you will become a member of our Legacy Circle. No dollar amounts are made public.

Invest in the future of WCB—

Become a member of the Legacy Circle

2001 White Cane Report 

In 1919, a young Madison accountant named Ross M. Koen returned from World War I, a wounded hero. He resumed his former accounting business and branched out into real estate and contracting. Fourteen years later, due to his war injuries, Koen’s eyesight began to rapidly fade. Doctors told him he would be totally blind within months. He was devastated. Koen liquidated all his assets and shut himself up in his apartment. It took him an entire decade to come to terms with his blindness. When he emerged into the outside world, it was with a new vision, and a fierce determination to address the urgent and everyday needs of people who are blind. Mr. Koen spent thousands of dollars of his own money to petition Congress calling for more awareness and better programs for blind and visually impaired citizens. He established a fundraising and advocacy program that has been modeled nationwide and evolved into the White Cane Fund and the Wisconsin Council of the Blind. His mission was simple: Allow blind people to help blind people. 

This remains our mission in 2001. As an inspiration for the Wisconsin Council of the Blind, Koen’s work and values have been the guiding force behind all our efforts. We exist because people like you believe in what we are able to do for people who are blind and visually impaired. Every dollar you contribute goes directly toward a blindness-low vision assistance program. Every gift affords a greater opportunity for independence and achievement. Every contribution helps keep Ross Koen’s vision a reality. We are proud to present to you this year’s report and we ask for your help in the years to come. 

Allocations for 2001 

WCB White Cane Fund 
Center for Blind and Visually Impaired Children

Blinded Veterans Association of Wisconsin

Volunteer Services for the Visually Handicapped

American Printing House for the Blind

Dog Guide Association Users Education Program

Midwest Association for the Blind

Barron County Library

Alumni Association of the Wisconsin School for the Visually Handicapped 

Badger Association of the Blind, Inc.

World Wide Vision

Dreamers Bowling League of Madison, Wisconsin

Hobson Braille Repair Services

Wisconsin Bureau for the Blind Rehabilitation Specialists

Wisconsin Council of the Blind Rehabilitation Teacher Program

Wisconsin Council of the Blind Low Vision Rehabilitation Services

Wisconsin Blind Bowlers Association

Wisconsin Eye Public Information Project

Eye Bank of Wisconsin

Center for Deaf-Blind Persons, Inc.

University of Wisconsin Medical School, Department of Ophthalmology

Volunteer Braillists and Tapists

Prevent Blindness of Wisconsin

Chileda of La Crosse, Wisconsin

Bold of Madison, Wisconsin

Hadley Correspondence School for the Blind

Wisconsin Council of the Blind Intern Program

Stanley Dorn Newsreel Club

Blind Skills

Wisconsin Council of the Blind White Cane Distribution Program

   Total allocations and grants  $97,500

Financial Position Statement 

Wisconsin Council of the Blind • September 30, 2001

Assets


Cash and Investments
$5,876,464


Loans Receivable, Net 
459,246


Other Assets 
102,643


Property and Equipment, Net 
1,747,351


Pledge Receivables 
31,200


Total Assets 
$8,216,904

Liabilities 


Liabilities: 


Accounts Payable 
$5,331


Accrued Expenses 
7,640


Total Liabilities 
$12,971

Net Assets


Unrestricted 
$8,166,582


Permanently Restricted 
50,322


Total Net Assets 
$8,203,933


Total Liabilities and Net Assets 
$8,216,904

Sources of Operating Fund


Special Grants and Individual Gifts
$337,625
(37%)


General Contributions and White Cane Fund
74,616
(9%)


Legacy Circle Bequests 
311,191
(34%)


Endowment Interest and Dividends 
185,389
(20%)


Total 
$908,821
(100%)

Operating Fund Utilization


General Operations and Administration 
$116,835
(13.9%)


Public Education, Development, 
70,881
(8.4%)



  Capital Campaign and Philanthropy



Programs and Services 
652,100
(77.7%)


Total 
$839,816
(100%)

The Wisconsin Council of the Blind is a not-for-profit 501 (c) (3) organization

The Wisconsin Council of the Blind is strongly committed to improving and delivering programs and services to people living with vision loss or blindness. The careful management of our gifts and donations enable us to follow an accurate business plan to help us achieve our stated mission.

Congressman Ron Kind from La Crosse stops by to give encouragement.

Wisconsin seniors participate in a seminar on coping with vision loss.

Wisconsin Council of the Blind 
November 10, 2001

These men and women contribute countless volunteer hours in services to the programs of the WCB. Their dedication is greatly appreciated. Bill Bertram, Milwaukee; Kathleen Brockman, Milwaukee; Dale Churchill, Greenfield; Dot Coakley, Menasha; Kate Coerper, Madison; Virginia DeBlaey, Milwaukee; Nona Graves, West Allis; Karen Heesen, Janesville; Kathleen Hudziak, Janesville; Bob Hueller, Sheboygan; Pat Jansen, Black Creek; Richard Johnson, Janesville; Bruce Parkinson, Two Rivers; Richard Perzentka, Madison; Rhonda Staats, LaCrosse; Arnold Tucker, Park Falls; Ed Weiss, Waukesha; Rebecca Williams, Milwaukee; Chris Zenchenko, Evansville. Also pictured is Dick Pomo, Executive Director, WCB.

Wisconsin Council of the Blind 2002-2005 Capital Campaign 
The Wisconsin Council of the Blind Capital Campaign will offer program shares as a way to invest in the future of the WCB and its programs. Listed below are the nine program areas, each with a suggested goal for gifts over the course of the three-year campaign.


1. Assistive Devices
$800,000


2. Adjustment Skills
$650,000


3. Technology Center and Related Programs
$500,000


4. Wisconsin Braille Education and Preservation Center
$100,000


5. WCB Resource Center and Museum
$100,000


6. Information and Referral Services
$200,000


7. Volunteers in Action
$150,000


8. Education, Advocacy and Outreach Programs
$250,000


9. Public Affairs Initiatives and Philanthropy
$250,000


Total Campaign
$3,000,000

A program share will be sold for $4,000. Shares can be divided. You will have the opportunity to invest your share in an area of concern to you. We hope everyone will be able to help in this effort. Our kickoff event will be in Madison, Wisconsin on Friday, April 12, 2002. It will be our 50th Anniversary event. Here are some details.

50th Anniversary Celebration & Gala Dinner

Join us as we celebrate 50 years of service

5:00 p.m. Capital Campaign Kickoff

5:30 p.m. Reception—Hors d’oeuvres and Beverages

7:00 p.m. Dinner and Program

at 

The Edgewater Hotel

666 Wisconsin Avenue • Madison, Wisconsin

Call 

Gary Goyke or Kathy Lange-Novak

608-255-1166 or 1-800-783-5213

to make a reservation or for more information

$75 per person • Tables of eight available

All proceeds will support the Wisconsin Council of the Blind Capital Campaign

Home Sweet Home 
754 Williamson Street, Madison, Wisconsin 53703

On July 20, 2001, the Wisconsin Council of the Blind and over 200 friends and neighbors dedicated our new facility which is just five blocks from the State Capitol and two blocks from Lake Monona. We wish to express our ​sincere thanks to our ​architect, building planners, construction firm, workers, vendors and suppliers for all their extra effort and assistance to make this new facility a home to staff and all our services and programs. We encourage you to visit us soon.

Thank You

A heartfelt thank you to every contributor

Without the private funds contributed from individuals, businesses and foundations, more than 4,000 blind or visually impaired people would have gone without basic information or assistance in some form from the Wisconsin Council of the Blind.

A heartfelt thank you to every volunteer

Without the countless volunteer hours of so many friends and supporters, our program delivery and public information messages would not be as effective.

Thank you for thinking of the Wisconsin Council of the Blind and caring about the needs of people who are blind or visually impaired.

Wisconsin Concil of the Blind

754 Williamson Street

Madison, Wisconsin 53703

608-255-1166

800-783-5213

FAX/TDD 608-255-3301

www.wcblind.org

The Wisconsin Council of the Blind is a not-for-profit 501 (c) (3) organization.

WCB Staff

Richard Pomo, Executive Director

David Ballmann

Susan Barker

Marshall Flax

Gary Goyke

Kathy Lange-Novak

Jeff Levake

Isabelle Levinson

Deda Oatsvall

Ann Schroeder

Tom Wolf

Auditors

Suby Von Haden & Associates SC

Investments

M&I Trust & Investment

Legal Counsel

Boardman, Suhr, Curry & Field SC

Voss, Erbach & Voss SC

This Annual Report is also available in Braille and on Audio Tape.

